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CASWELL COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
MEMBERS PRESENT

         June 29, 2022 
OTHERS PRESENT 

 Rick McVey, Chairman          Bryan Miller, County Manager 
David Owen, Vice Chairman        Carla Smith, Clerk to the Board 
John Dickerson           Jennifer Hammock, Finance Director 
Jeremiah Jefferies          Melissa Miller, Deputy Finance Officer       
H. Vernon Massengill      Melissa Williamson, Assistant County Manager 
Steve Oestreicher

The Board of Commissioners for the County of Caswell, North Carolina, met in regular 
session on Wednesday, June 29, 2022 at 8:00 am at Cosquare. 

WELCOME: 
Chairman McVey called the meeting to order. Then all paused for a moment of Silent 

Prayer, and the Board of Commissioners and all the guest in attendance recited the Pledge of 
Allegiance. 

AGENDA: 

APPROVAL OF AGENDA: 

A motion was made by Commissioner Jefferies and seconded by Commissioner Owen and 
carried unanimously to approve the agenda. (Commissioners Dickerson, Jefferies, Owen, 
Oestreicher, Massengill, and McVey voted in favor) 

APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA: 

a. FY 2021-22 Budget Amendment #2
b. FY 2021-22 Budget Amendment #3
c. FY 2021-22 Budget Amendment #4

County Manager Miller said so Commissioners you’ll see on the consent agenda that there are 
three budget amendments to the current year’s budget ordinance. For the most part these budget 
amendments address funding received by the county by State, Federal, and outside agencies for 
use by the county. They also address ARPA funding received by the county which brings us in 
compliance with the ever-changing state and federal regulations. There are fully detailed 
explanations of each budget amendment with the budget amendment.  

Commissioner Massengill said I'm assuming the second amendment is the one where we moved 
all the rescue funds over into general funds. Is that correct? The County Manager said not into 
general funds. We moved $611,272 into the general fund with the second budget amendment. 
The revenue replacement we're using only includes salary amounts for EMS and the Sheriff's 
Office that total $611,272. The rest of the ARPA money, until it's designated as revenue 
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replacement sits in a special revenue fund. We can't designate it as revenue replacement until 
we've spent the money for those salaries. So it sits in a special revenue fund. Then Commissioner 
Massengill said so that's the purpose. That's the third thing. County Manager Miller said some of 
it is. Yes, some of the ARPA dollars are still setting in a special revenue fund, and they will be 
expended as the salaries are paid to employees for revenue replacements. Commissioner 
Dickerson asked how much is in that fund? The County Manager replied currently the total fund 
amount was $4,390,000 and some change. That was the total ARPA dollar received. So if you 
look at it you say $4,390,000 minus $611,272, and then what's on budget amendment three you 
would come up with that number. That leaves $3,385,150. Commissioner Dickerson said so I see 
a lot of figures back and forth. Just simplify it for me. Is that what we have left out of the ARPA 
money that has not been allocated to something else? The County Manager said so all of our 
ARPA funds except 330,000, which we used as Premium Pay, will be used as revenue 
replacement. Those revenue replacement dollars will then be, for lack of a better word, 
supplanted in our general fund for any approved use by local government. So when you say or 
when you ask the question is that all we have left of the ARPA dollars, that's all we have left to 
appropriate as revenue replacement. Much of that money has already been used as revenue 
replacement. That $611,000 and the $393,578, if all is correct, will already have been expended 
as revenue replacement, and then put into the general fund. So much of that money is still setting 
in the general fund. Even though we allocated it as revenue replacement, and then Commissioner 
Dickerson said let me ask you in a different way. With the Federal money that’s been poured in 
to the budget, the additional spending on vehicles, salaries, etc. added to the budget; what is the 
net difference of what would be left of the extra money that was put into the budget versus what 
we have to spend? The County Manager said in this budget there's $3.2 million being expended 
as ARPA dollars that are revenue replacement factors. Some of that $3.2 million is being used to 
supplant salaries. So it's sitting in our general fund and makes up fund balance. Does that answer 
your question? Commissioner Dickerson said no. I'm looking at sustainability. What I'm trying to 
figure out is with all the extra money or spending that’s been put in this budget and after all this 
is condensed and pulled out, going forward at this point, next year, and the year after what are 
we looking at and being able to maintain? What's been added to this budget versus the amount of 
income coming into the county along with a projected increase with the taxes to start paying for 
the high school? I'm concerned about a problem if the recession hits, where we're going to get 
into a situation where we're overspending and we're going to have to raise taxes and concerns. 
The County Manager said all the ARPA dollars that have been allocated. With one exception, 
they have been one-time expenses. They have been for radios, premium pay, and special 
allocations that we made that the Board set up. All of those dollars are one time expenditures 
except for one item, and those are the salary increases that were given with the last salary study.  
If you remember in the sheet that I passed out to the Board and don't quote me on this number, it 
was close to $798,000 of the ARPA funds were needed to get us to a point where those salary 
increases were sustainable. As service dropped off and as other savings were incurred, we 
needed to use less and less of the ARPA dollars. I believe there were four or five years that we 
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needed to use some amount of ARPA dollars to sustain those salary increases that were given, 
and I believe it was $798,000 Commissioner Dickerson said I understand that part. I'm talking 
about new positions, the 16 vehicles we added yesterday, the vehicles that were added last year, 
and expenses like that on the current lease payment. That payment's going to be due this year, 
next year, the next year, and the next year. When they run out, they going to want to renew so 
bad, and they'll be a never ending cycle of debt obligation on the part of the people in the county. 
The County Manager said those things have very little to do with the ARPA dollars. I think what 
the Board of Commissioners has done is made decisions on how they need to see the county 
operate, and that's what they've instructed us to put in this budget. The ARPA dollars that are 
flowing through and into the budget as revenue replacement are for very specific things that 
they're going to be used for, and those have been outlined in previous meetings with the Board. 
They are the same things that I mentioned including special funds that we have set up for the 
cleaning service that we had coming to clean some buildings during COVID pandemic, radios 
for our fire departments, two ambulances (one new ambulance and one remounted ambulance). 
They're for specific one-time purchases. Then Commissioner Dickerson said I appreciate your 
attempt to answer, but we do not see eye to eye on this. I don’t want to take up the time. So let’s 
just go on to the next thing. 

Then Debra Mack asked if she could say something.  I do want to mention that if you look at 
your audit previously, you appropriate fund balance almost every year. If anyone has looked at 
your statistics, you’re returning the fund balance rather than using it. The biggest problem is 
what you are trying to address with the salary study. You can’t keep your folks. Public safety 
alone three years running was over a million dollars unspent in the budget. That is an ongoing 
problem. I’m not trying to tell the Board what to do, but if you don't address that, which I think it 
sounds like you have, the fact that you gave some people some raises you’re still going to have 
multiple vacancies. It’s good sound budgeting to budget 100% of your employees because you're 
never going to have all the positions filled. So when you have a downturn in the economy, 
supply chain issue, all of a sudden you've had an increased cost or replacement, or buy a piece of 
equipment, you really don't have to appropriate money during the year because you've got these 
lapsed positions you can't fill. You're advertising over and over and advertising reopening trying 
to get people to come to work. It's just very difficult because right now people could name their 
price and go anywhere and get paid two or three times. It could be very difficult. I don't know 
any agency whose able to keep police officers right now unless you're Charlotte, Raleigh, or 
something like that that can pay unbelievable amounts of money to public safety. It's not just 
those positions; it’s all positions. In Finance, you can't get people to come to work for Finance or 
any department across the board. You have vacancies almost everywhere and that's not unique 
here. I'm just trying to put you at ease. The only way you would ever potentially have a problem 
is if you had to replace all your equipment in one year, and you were 100% employed.  
Commissioner Dickerson said Debra I appreciate your insight on it, but if we were to pay all the 
county employees what would be competitive with Charlotte and surrounding areas, our tax rate 
would shoot through the roof. We're doing the best we can with what we can. We're not slighting 



June 29, 2022 
 

4 
 

anybody. We're trying to do what we can to help the employees in the county, but be sensitive to 
the fact that we're a poor county. We don't have the deep pockets that Charlotte Mecklenburg or 
Wake. None of these people can be comparable to what we’re dealing with, and we have an 
economic situation on the horizon where if we go into a recession that's going to be a problem 
for revenues coming into this county. It's going to put hardships on people paying these taxes. 
That's where I’m coming from. Debra Mack said I just want to explain how budgeting for 100% 
of positions can put some ease on that side of thigs. The County Manager said just to add to that 
and address one of your comments. On that salary study that the Board addressed several months 
ago, the Board only approved 90% of the recommended minimal salary. So we're not trying to 
compete with Raleigh or Charlotte. Commissioner Dickerson said I don’t want to tie up the time 
because I voted for the salary study. That is not the issue. The issue is that if we paid what 
everybody else paid in counties around us, we would bankrupt these people in this county.  

Then the County Manager said Commissioners, I think what you still have in front of you are 
three budget amendments under the consent agenda.  

A motion was made by Commissioner Owen and seconded by Commissioner Oestreicher and 
carried unanimously to approve the consent agenda. (Commissioners Dickerson, Jefferies, 
Owen, Oestreicher, Massengill, and McVey voted in favor) 

ACTION ITEMS: 

ADOPTION OF THE 2022 FISCAL YEAR BUDGET: 

County Manager Miller said Commissioners, I'm pleased to present the 2022-23 budget 
ordinance in compliance with NCGS 159-8 and NCGS 159-13 and in accordance with the Local 
Government Budget and Fiscal Control Act. This budget ordinance has been compiled with 
significant input from the Board of Commissioners, for that I say thank you. I also want to 
acknowledge the extremely difficult and hard work that our finance department with the 
assistance of Greg Isley and Associate CPA has put into the development of this budget. We 
have a lead member of the Isley team, Debra Mack with us here today. Jennifer Hammock and 
Melissa Miller have done a tremendous job working through the budgeting process while at the 
same time addressing multiple other non-routine finance processes. This has been a difficult 
budgeting process and would not have been possible without the Board’s input, Isley and 
Associates, and the hard work of our finance team. 

Throughout the budgeting process, we made numerous statements that there would be no tax 
increase and no use of fund balance to complete this year's budget. You will notice that in the 
budget ordinance there is an appropriation of $1,235,126. Most of you will remember the 
presentation I gave several months ago that addressed revenue replacement and how the 
American Rescue Plan dollars could be used to reimburse expenditures for the period of March 
3, 2021 through March 31, 2022 as revenue replacement. At that point, those ARPA dollars 
became general fund dollars or fund balance dollars because we use them as suggested by the 
UNC School of Government. This method reduces state and federal reporting and also precludes 
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local government from federal procurement processes. In the appropriated project ordinance for 
ARPA dollars in last year's budget, there was included radios referred to as frequency 800 radios 
that allowed us to use the state's VIPER system for all local volunteer fire departments, for EMS, 
the Sheriff's Office and for 911 communications. There was also an ambulance remount included 
in the same funding. These items were not able to be bought this year due to many different 
factors, but the most prevalent factor was supply chain shortages. 

These public safety items have carried through to or rolled over into the 2022-2023 budget. 
Because we categorized the ARPA dollars as revenue replacement dollars. Those dollars were 
then taken from ARPA bucket of dollars and poured into the general fund becoming fund 
balance dollars. These fund balance dollars appropriated in 2022 have also carried over and 
rolled through to fund those same purchases that were approved in 2022. This is to aid our fire 
departments, our first responders, and our paramedics to better care for the residents of our 
county. 

As I mentioned earlier, we do have Debra Mack from Greg Isley and Associates with us today. 
She is a retired Finance Director from Wilmington, North Carolina. She, Jennifer Hammock, 
Melissa Miller and I can answer any questions you may have regarding the 2022-2023 budget 
ordinance. So if you have any questions, we're happy to answer those questions. 

Commissioner Massengill said does this reflect all the changes we've made in all the work 
sessions? The County Manager said yes. Commissioner Massengill asked if the decreases and 
added positions were all included? The County Manager said that's correct. Commissioner 
Massengill then said I have one issue that slipped my mind, and that's concerning the position 
that the Health Department asked for. We deleted that health department request. However, I did 
or we did okay the position that DSS asked for with the caveat that she not exceed the current 
number of employees she had. If I remember correctly she's got six vacancies. So we okay her 
hiring that specialized social worker in lieu of one of those positions without her going over her 
56 positions. Now due to my neglect of homework on that, I have since found out the Health 
Department has open positions. I would like to motion that the Health Department be given the 
same authority to hire that part-time special assistant with the same caveat that should not go 
over her current number of employees. So that if she deems it necessary to take one of those 
positions and put it to the part-time administrative assistant I think she should have that 
opportunity to do that which would make this at the very most revenue neutral. I think it's only 
fair if we do it for one department, we do it for the other. The County Manager said so if I 
understand correctly, you wish to authorize reclassification by the Health Director from one class 
to another without any change in overall salaries. Is that correct? Commissioner Massengill said 
that's correct. The County Manager said just as the Board did with DSS with no increase to the 
budget just a reclassification of positions. Commissioner Massengill said that's correct, and 
continue with the caveat that no more new positions be added in either one of those departments. 
The County Manager said no adding to the head count, and Commissioner Massengill said that's 
correct. The County Manager said we've already prepared a budget ordinance. I wouldn't need a 
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consensus or a vote for the Board to be able to do that. Then Commissioner Jefferies said I don't 
have a question. I thought that if we got the six positions filled, that the Board would still fund 
this extra position at Social Services. Commissioner Massengill said you brought that up and my 
motion is the same thing. If she gets to that point or if either one of them get to that point, they 
come back to the Board and say hey I just filled my positions. Commissioner Jefferies said okay, 
I’m fine with that. Chairman McVey asked if they needed a consensus or a motion, and the 
County Manager said I'd like you to make a motion.  

A motion was made by Commissioner Massengill to allow the Health Department Director to 
spend the money for the same amount of salaries and reclassify the position without adding to 
her employment census to hire the administrative assistant part-time. The County Manager said 
I'm looking at the justification here for the administrative assistant to the Health Director, and 
I'm not sure that's a part-time position. Commissioner Massengill said okay I thought somewhere 
in my mind it was 30 hours. The County Manager said 30 hours a week would still be classified 
as full time. So even if it's 30 it's full time because we provide benefits to those employees.  

A motion was made by Commissioner Massengill and seconded by Commissioner 
Oestreicher and carried unanimously to allow the Health Department Director to spend the 
money for the same amount of salaries and reclassify the position without adding to her 
employment census to hire the administrative assistant part-time. (Commissioners Dickerson, 
Jefferies, Owen, Oestreicher, Massengill, and McVey voted in favor.) 

Chairman McVey asked if there were any more questions regarding the budget? Hearing none, a 
motion was made by Commissioner Oestreicher that we approve the budget as written. 
Commissioner Owen said he did run across something the Board may want to consider. When 
we approved that salary amounts, which was good and we needed to do it. What we failed to 
realize were some of the consequences that came from that. What's happened on the lower end 
where everybody makes $30,000, and what’s happened with the upper end is we get compressed 
salaries. This means that the supervisor making $62,000 got a 2% raise, and the person making 
$59,000 got a 7% raise. Well what that did was put that position that is not a supervisor position 
up there close to what the supervisor is making. That creates a problem for us keeping those top 
level people. I just want to make the Board aware of that. I think it's something the Board's going 
to have to address at some time because you could close the gap between the supervisors and 
other employees by only giving that 2% which we did at the time because we felt like that was 
all we could do. I just want to make the Board aware of that. You need to understand what that 
salary compression does. It puts, I don't know the proper term to use for that, jobs with less 
responsibility closer to jobs with greater responsibility. Commissioner Massengill said or 
sometimes over, and Commissioner Owen said yes sometimes over those creating a problem for 
those who were on the upper level. Now they're saying they could take a lower level position and 
make just as much. This is something the Board needs to consider you know down the road. 
Commissioner Oestreicher asked are you suggesting we've revised before approving the budget? 
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Commissioner Massengill asked how many employees will be affected? Do you have those 
figures, and if so, how much are we talking about? The County Manager said give me a minute 
and let me see if I can find it. So for what's not already included in this year's budget, it would 
include seven employees. Commissioner Massengill asked if it was all department heads and 
upper administrative positions? County Manager Miller said yes. Then Commissioner 
Massengill said and did we not possibly lose one of ours because she was going to get $20,000 
more or a higher figure. County Manager Miller said yes. That has been one of the driving 
factors for one resignation and one very strong conversation that I've had with two department 
heads about the possibility of. Actually three. So the total, but let me add in the benefits. 
Commissioner Massengill said Debra just for your information, I'm sure you know Raleigh has 
the same issue. The Raleigh fire department at last knowledge that I had was 70 firefighters 
short. They can't buy them, beg them, or steal them. That's in a city that can pay. County 
Manager Miller said so the total impact would be$31,520.45. Commissioner Massengill said for 
the entire year for those seven people, and County Manager Miller said that's correct. 
Commissioner Massengill said so that's give or take about $4,000 a year give or take a few 
dollars. The County Manager said that's correct. Commissioner Massengill said and we cut 
$983,000 out of the budget when we went through it line by line. The County Manager said you 
cut over $900,000 in department request out of the budget. Department or outside agency 
request. Chairman McVey asked if Commissioner Oestreicher wanted to rescind his motion or 
amend it.   

A motion was made by Commissioner Oestreicher and seconded by Commissioner Owen and 
carried 5-1 to approve the budget with the addition of $31,000 to bring the salaries up to match 
the rest of the salary study. (Commissioners Jefferies, Owen, Oestreicher, Massengill, and 
McVey voted in favor, and Commissioner Dickerson voted no against the motion.) 

 
ADJOURNMENT: 

A motion was made at 8:38 pm by Commissioner Dickerson and seconded by Commissioner 
Oestreicher and carried unanimously to adjourn the meeting. (Commissioner Dickerson, 
Jefferies, Owen, Oestreicher, Massengill, and McVey voted in favor) 

 

 

________________________________   ___________________________ 
Carla R. Smith       Rick McVey 
Clerk to the Board      Chairman 
































